


MINUTES OF THE MEEETING OF CHUTE PARISH COUNCIL
HELD ON THURSDAY 3rd OCTOBER 2024
AT CHUTE VILLAGE HALL


84/24 OPEN FORUM
3 members of the public were present.

Huw Lovesey acknowledged that it didn’t work to change the bin at the top of Butts Hill but suggested screening it with a shrub as it is the first thing people see when entering the village.

Jenny Hughes said that the Chestnut tree on the green at the top of Forest Lane does not appear to have a crack. According to Becky Withers it grew from a seedling which came from the Palace of Versailles, so it has quite a history and should be preserved.  

85/24 PRESENT
[bookmark: _Hlk136944740]Cllr Wall (Chairman), Cllr Parr (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Harker, Cllr Taylor, Cllr Hopton and Cllr Rudland. 
Cllr Williams (WCC) was also present. The Clerk was in attendance. 

86/24 APOLOGIES
There were apologies from Cllr Alderson.

87/24 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest. 

88/24 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
The minutes of the last meeting held on 5 September 2024 were proposed by Cllr Hopton and seconded by Cllr Rudland. The minutes were then signed by the Chairman as a true record.  

89/24 PLANNING
PL/2024/07485 West Yard, Dummer Lane, Chute Standen – Removal/variation of conditions - Support
PL/2024/08005 Conholt Park – Temporary site works/car park/welfare/office facilities - Support

90/24 COUNTY COUNCILLORS/WILTSHIRE POLICE REPORTS
Cllr Williams submitted the following written report to the Clerk prior to the meeting: 

I have attended various meetings since the last time we met and would like to mention attending the Health and Wellbeing Board meeting last week with Castle Surgery practice manager, Chrissie Williams. This is regarding the future housing developments and to ensure adequate provision is made to allow for future growth requirements in the primary care provision in our community area as 3,000 houses are being built.
LHFIG meeting last evening – Forrest/Hookwood Lane road narrows sign relocation – a works pack has been submitted to Milestone and now awaits a construction date. We now have a new local highways officer in place – Grish Lohani, so now hopefully some of the outstanding jobs will now be actioned.
Tidworth Area Board meets on Mon 7th October at Tidworth Civic Centre at 7pm. Full Council will meet on Tuesday 15 October.
No local police report by our PCSO’s was submitted prior to the meeting but the Police & Crime Commissioner’s Annual Report has been received and circulated.

91/24 PARISH REPORTS
Highways (TH) 
Cllr Wall advised that a meeting with Grish Lohani, WCC Highways, had been successful. Cllr Harker said a full tour of the parish was undertaken so she is fully aware of all our requirements. The discretionary gully service is in place and Cllr Harker is working with CFPC to prioritise. The roadside verges have been cut. Conholt Hill is not a primary route for gritting. Cllr Wall asked if it could be upgraded as it is on a school run.
WCC Highways have notified us of a date for the re-surfacing of Hookwood Lane which has been circulated.
Gammons Farm Track – removal of boulders. Robin Hallam had sent an e-mail updating the parish council on the situation. It was agreed that a compromise should be sought between the landowner and WCC Highways by asking Robin Hallam if he would agree to replacing some of the smaller boulders with posts. 
Cllr Parr pointed out that by widening the track you would be creating better vehicular access which may encourage greater use by 4x4’s and potentially exacerbate the situation at Honey Bottom. Everybody agrees that the appearance and maintenance of the track in recent years is an improvement. The Clerk will draft an e-mail to Robin Hallam for approval.
Footpaths/Rights of Way (AR/MA)
Chute 9 – The stile height has been reduced. Fin Guinness/Martin Tobutt have built a new stile at the bottom of Forest Lane so perhaps a similar one could be built here. The trip wire has been removed.

Chute 15 – The height of the stile railings has been reduced and Cllr Hopton confirmed that another step will be added to reduce the step up and down from the current stile when approaching from Chute Standen. 

King George Playing Field (CW/TH)
Cllr Wall reported that the cricket club had only played a small number of their matches and that the income was therefore reduced to £250. It would be good if we could find a football club to use the field in the winter. The slide in the play area needs to be replaced before the next ROSPA inspection and the option of a mound slide was suggested. Rubbish behind the container needs to be removed.

Village Hall (CW)
Cllr Wall reported that all the radiators have been replaced and are now controllable externally via a mobile Hive system. The planning application to replace the window in the back room with a double-glazed one has been a lengthy process due to the Grade II listed building work element. The remainder of the windows are in the process of being made by Tucker Joinery.

Allotments (MT)
The Clerk is meeting Cllr Taylor and Cllr Harker at the allotment site on Saturday, 5 October to draw up a new allotment plan and only number useable plots. The plotholders who have not tended their plots for a while will be asked if they wish to surrender them so that they can be allocated to other parishioners.
92/24 FINANCE 
The bank reconciliation and the corresponding bank statement for September was circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting. Parish Council funds were £9,623.95 with £6,212.47 in the current account and £3,411.48 in the deposit account and these figures reconciled to the bank statement. The Chairman signed the bank reconciliation as a true record.

The record of payments made and received since the last meeting is as follows:

[bookmark: _Hlk73460116]Payments Made:
06/09/2024	The Acorn Workshop				£630.00
06/09/2024	Simon Falla re. wellhead			£  30.00
11/09/2024	Microsoft 365 Subscription renewal (Clerk)	£  59.99
[bookmark: _Hlk177983021]27/09/2024	Clerks Salary – September			£238.51
27/09/2024	HMRC – PAYE				£  59.58
Payments Received:
13/08/2024	CFPC – Grant for KGPF	£1,206.00
Payments for approval via online banking:
04/10/2024	Chute Village Hall – Rent			£   262.50
04/10/2024	Transfer of grant to KGPF from CFPC		£1,206.00
27/09/2024	Clerks Salary – October				£   238.51
27/09/2024	HMRC – PAYE				£     59.58
[bookmark: _Hlk163482454]
The above payments were proposed by Cllr Parr and seconded by Cllr Taylor.
Cllr Rudland asked why the VH rent was more than last year. Cllr Wall said it has gone up by £5 per session.

93/84 PARISH IMPROVEMENT PROGRAMME
The new village signpost has been made and is waiting to be installed at the bottom of Forest Lane. Grish Lohani was asked if WCC could install it. Another option is to ask Fin Guinness who may help.

Tibbs Meadow – Area at the top of Butts Hill. It has now been confirmed that the small area of land where the water gathers in a natural soakaway is unclaimed land. The roadside verges belong to WCC and the Sanctuary Housing boundary is where the fence has been erected. It was agreed that the land should be registered to the Parish Council, although as the parish has had use of the land for over 12 years it could be considered the rightful owner by default.  The Clerk will make enquiries about how to register the land.

With regard to landscaping the land at the top of Butts Hill, Cllr Hopton suggested asking a landscape gardener to produce two schemes which we could then ask the parish to choose between. The area needs to be low maintenance. There was a suggestion to put large pebbles in the bottom of the soakaway which would look more attractive when it dries out. The parish council will not form a sub-committee to oversee this.

The current bin by the bus shelter in Upper Chute is emptied by WCC waste collection for free but if we were to change it to a dedicated dog waste bin, they will not empty it. It was agreed not to change the bin.

Cllr Wall was advised that there is a crack in the Chestnut tree on small green at the top of Forest Lane but, upon inspection, this does not appear to be the case. A small area of the tree does appear to look unhealthy so the Clerk will ask the advice of a tree surgeon to see what is causing this.

94/24 CORRESPONDENCE AND ADMINISTRATION 
Simon Withers has advised the Clerk that he is concerned about the low water pressure in Upper Chute following planning approval for 2 swimming pools at The Old Vicarage and Fosgate House. He is sometimes not able to fill his water troughs for livestock and has asked if the owners of the properties could get the pools initially filled by water tanker. If covers are kept on the pools during the summer, then the evaporation should be minimal and with regular application of chemicals there is no need to empty pools at the end of each summer.
All parish councils in the UK are being asked to use a gov.uk e-mail provision. Hugo Fox is now offering this service. The Clerk was asked to look at other options and prepare a cost comparison. The process of changing e-mail addresses is disruptive so it may be sensible to keep One.com running in parallel for a couple of months. 


The meeting closed at 8.18 pm.


The next meeting of Chute Parish Council will take place on
Thursday, 7th November 2024 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall



